
Dedicated to the preservation of the Anacortes Community
Forest Lands through education, outreach & stewardship

We are pleased to announce this year’s Featured Artist - Painter, Cathy Schoenberg.  Cathy is a local artist who 
creates large, colorful botanical paintings that engulf the eye with color. Cathy graciously supports our work in 
the ACFL and we think her painting “Friends of the Forest” speaks to our mission. 

Friends of the Forest Annual Benefit Event 
November 7th at the Port Warehouse.

The Friends of the Forest Annual Benefit will be held at the Port 
Warehouse again this year. Join us for The Best Party of the Year, 
while raising funds to support the Friends’ Forest Education and 
Stewardship Programs! Our programs provide a wide range of 
educational activities for all ages that promote greater enjoyment, 
knowledge, and care for our unique community forest treasure.

We made a few changes…. to make the event even more fun!  
We are starting at 5 pm to allow more time for the silent auction 
and time to socialize with your forest friends. For a more relaxed atmosphere, Bob Vaux will be our 
Master of Ceremonies/Auctioneer for the evening. 

The live auction will be shorter with only a few items and a direct giving opportunity through “Bid for 
Kids.”  We will also offer an easier check in/check out system.  We are excited about the changes 
and look forward to a wonderful event for all!

Highlights include; music by Fidalgo Swing, dinner by Gere-a-Deli plus a silent and short live 
auction. If you have something special to donate to the auction, please let us know.  Sponsorships 
are also available.  Look for updates on our website:  www.friendsoftheacfl.org

Tickets are available through the Friends of the Forest Office, Watermark Book Company or online 
at: www.friendsoftheacfl.org.  Tickets are $65.00 per person ($30.00 tax deductible) and tables of 
8 and 10 are available for $500.00 and $600.00.  After many years we have had to raise our ticket 
prices to cover increasing costs, thank you for your understanding. We hope to see you there!



Our work depends on a healthy mix of funding sources.  All contributions to our group are tax deductible.  Please consider the following options for 

¿QDQFLDO�FRQWULEXWLRQV�WR�RXU�RUJDQL]DWLRQ�

1.  Active Membership 
Dues are due in January!  There are different categories of membership to suit your preference.  Any contributions to our group above your membership 
level are greatly appreciated.  See our membership form on the back page.

2.  Individual Contributions
We greatly appreciate any contributions to help support our education and outreach program.  You can make these in honor or in memory.

3.  Friends of the Forest Endowment Fund
We have an endowment fund established with the Skagit Community Foundation. The purpose of this fund is to create an endowment that will eventually 
provide interest income to our organization.  This is an excellent option for sizeable donations to our group.

4.  Planned Giving
If you are making estate plans, please consider including our organization.

<RX�PD\�FRQWDFW�'HQLVH�&URZH�RU�-HDQ�$QGULFK����������������DW�RXU�RIÀFH�WR�GLVFXVV�DQ\�RI�WKHVH�RSWLRQV�

Ways To Give

Membership notes:
 January starts the new membership year, regardless of what month you joined or renewed. 

 To save resources, we do not send out reminder postcards.  Please renew or join today!
 Confused on a hike location?  Check out our website for links to driving directions to each hike location.
 Our regular office hours are Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Thursdays from 10 am to 1 pm and always by appointment.
 Need an ACFL trail map? 

 We have them for sale in our office or you may also visit our website for a complete list of local sources.

                                              www.friendsoftheacfl.org  /  info@friendsoftheacfl.org

Friends of the Anacortes Community Forest Lands
MEMBERSHIP FORM

7KH�)ULHQGV�RI�WKH�)RUHVW�LV�D�QRQSURÀW��FLWL]HQV�RUJDQL]DWLRQ�GHGLFDWHG�WR�WKH�SUHVHUYDWLRQ�RI�WKH�$QDFRUWHV�&RPPXQLW\�)RUHVW�/DQGV�WKURXJK�
education, outreach and stewardship. �)ULHQGV�RI�WKH�)RUHVW�LV�D�QRW�IRU�SUR¿W�����F��RUJDQL]DWLRQ���7D[�,'������F������������

PLEASE JOIN US!  Membership and contributions are tax-deductible.

Name ____________________________________________Phone_______________________Email ____________________________

Address ________________________________________________________________________________________________________
 � Membership Renewal � New Member

We offer many levels of annual membership dues.  Please choose your level of support for this vital mission in our community.

Annual dues: � Individual $25 � Family $40 � Partner $50 � Supporter $100

 � Sponsor $250 � Benefactor $500 � Steward $1000 � Major Donor $5000 or more

 Other _________________

Areas of Interest__________________________________ Topics for general meetings or newsletter ____________________________

3OHDVH�PDLO�PHPEHUVKLSV�FRQWULEXWLRQV�WR���)ULHQGV�RI�WKH�$&)/��3�2��%R[�������$QDFRUWHV��:$�������RU�YLVLW�XV�DW�����5�$YHQXH��$QDFRUWHV��:$������

Thank you to all friends who have renewed their dues and a reminder to those who haven’t sent in this year - we need it!  Keeping your dues current with 
the Friends of the Forest is one of the best ways to Think Globally and Act Locally.  On Fidalgo Island, thankfully we have the ACFL, and it needs Friends 
to ensure its preservation.  Our Education Program depends on your support.  Thank you!
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Greetings Friends!

 Fall is upon us, bringing a bountiful commu-

nity hike calendar and our Third Grade Native 

Plant Program, Growing Wild. I can’t wait to 

be in classrooms and leading field trips again, 

connecting students with their native plants 

and the natural places of  our island. Each year, 

this time with the students brings such heart-

felt learning and rich forest experience. 
 

  Our Spring and Summer programs were 

more popular than ever.  The Spring school pro-

gram schedule was packed with Seventh Grade 

Watershed Discovery, STEM middle school 

hikes, and Growing Wild field trips. 

 

 Forest Discovery Summer Day Camp was 

greatly enhanced with help from Louisa Crowe and Dylan Fox. Our three day long adven-

tures were filled with bat cave exploring, berry eating, journal making, water bug scooping, 

storytelling, small world creating, and hiking splendor. 

 

 Our new adult oriented program, Tracing Forests and Seas, was a grand success. The 

inaugural group of  12+ spent two amazing days in August drawing and writing together 

with leaders Kate Clark and Denise Crowe. 
 

 Community hike participants are at an all time high. Many newcomers continue to 

join our hikes, showing a curiosity and delight in the natural wonders of  their newly chosen 

home. Many long term residents are also new attendees, finding the time to share in the joys 

of  our forest and open to learning more with new friends.
 

 The epic drought has softened a bit with an early September dose of  deep rain. Yet 

weather patterns are forecast to be holding steady with a large El Nino effect. Throughout 

the year we have seen an advanced timetable of  bud and bloom and fruit. Now, we see leaves 

falling before their time.  Plant mortality is way beyond the norm, and I know I am not alone 

in wondering just what the future holds for us here. The fierce windstorm on August 29th 

was the strongest summer storm in our state recorded history. It brought trees and branches 

down throughout the forest and greater region, bringing with it an increasing sense of  sea-

sonal unpredictability. The Farmer’s Almanac is calling for a hard, cold winter in our region. 

As we wait to see what plays out, be sure to spend some time in the forest, drinking in the 

Autumn light.

Forest Discoverers having fun on Sugarloaf Mountain

CROWE’S NESTCROWE’S NEST



Fall
Calendar 2015

All Ages Hikes 
Open to children accompanied by an adult, individuals, and small groups. Ideal for families, friends, and anyone 

ready to explore and enjoy our community forest lands with the safety and knowledge of a naturalist guide.

7KH�)ULHQGV�RI�WKH�)RUHVW�LV�D�QRW�IRU�SUR¿W��FLWL]HQ�RUJDQL]DWLRQ�GHGLFDW-
ed to the preservation of the Anacortes Community Forest Lands through 
education, outreach, and stewardship. We have a multi-layered education 
program that strives to meet the needs of all Fidalgo Island residents.  Our 
HGXFDWLRQ� SURJUDP� LQFOXGHV�.���� JXLGHG� VFKRRO� ¿HOG� WULSV��$GXOW�6HQLRU�
hikes, All ages hikes, Forest Discovery Day Camp, Ethnobotany and Nature 
:ULWLQJ�¿HOG�VHPLQDUV��D�TXDUWHUO\�QHZVOHWWHU��DQG�RXU�WZR�FRPSUHKHQVLYH�
school district programs; Growing Wild- native plants for all 3rd graders, 
and Middle School Watershed Discovery for all students in 7th grade. Our 
FRPPXQLW\�KLNHV�DUH�IUHH�DQG�QR�UHJLVWUDWLRQ�LV�UHTXLUHG��3OHDVH�MRLQ�XV�WKLV�
fall as we continue to explore and learn more about the ACFL together. 

Whistle Lake
Saturday, September 26th
10am until noon

Sugarloaf Mountain
Saturday, October 10th
10 am until noon

Bat Cave
Saturday, October 31st
10am until about noon

Mount Erie Walkabout
Saturday, November 21st
10am until 1pm

Summer has passed, but there is still plenty to love at our most beautiful and deepest lake on the 
island. This is a hearty hike, be ready to explore. Meet at the Whistle Lake parking lot at the end 
of Whistle Lake Road.

Experience the golden glow of Sugarloaf Mountain in October. We will hike from the dark woods 
at the base to the stunning summit view, enjoying every stretch in between. Meet at the trailhead 
on Ray Auld Drive at the bottom of Mount Erie just off of Heart Lake Road.

Come to the woods for a natural spook time that will help transition us all to the nocturnal season. 
2XU�DQQXDO�EDW�FDYH�H[SORUDWLRQ�LV�IXQ�IRU�HYHU\RQH��&RVWXPHV�DQG�ÀDVKOLJKWV�DUH�ZHOFRPH��0HHW�
at the Little Cranberry Lake parking lot on the north end of the lake.

:H�ZLOO�¿QLVK�RII�RXU�)DOO�VHDVRQ�ZLWK�DQ�H[WUD�ORQJ�DGYHQWXUH��%H�VXUH�WR�HQMR\�D�ELJ�EUHDNIDVW�
DQG�EULQJ�D�VQDFN�DQG�ZDWHU��7UDLO������LV�RI¿FLDO�DQG�FRPSOHWH��PDNLQJ�D�FLUFXPQDYLJDWLRQ�RI�RXU�
Island Mountains possible. We will begin at the base of Sugarloaf/ Mount Erie on Ray Auld Drive.

For more information about our group or these hikes please contact Denise Crowe or Jean Andrich at 293-3725. You 
PD\�DOVR�YLVLW�RXU�ZHEVLWH�ZZZ�IULHQGVRIWKHDFÀ�RUJ�RU�HPDLO�XV�DW�LQIR#IULHQGVRIWKHDFÀ�RUJ���3OHDVH�XQGHUVWDQG�
that our hikes are for people only, we ask that you leave your pets at home. Hope to see you in the woods!



 Get to know your
community
forestlands! 

It’s time to join a guided 
hike, and begin to learn 

more about the fascinating 
wild heart of our island.

Ace of Hearts Creek
Friday, October 9th
10am until noon

Heart Lake Old Growth
Friday, November 13th
10am until noon

Whistle Lake 
Friday, December 11th
10am until noon

6HQLRU�$GXOW�+LNHV
For any adult with a desire to learn more about our community forest lands through

DQ�HDV\�KLNH�LQ�¿QH�FRPSDQ\��ZLWK�D�QDWXUDOLVW�JXLGH�

Maple, willow, cottonwood, and mature alder bring abundant color to the season. This is one of 
the most deciduous areas of our forest, a real treat to explore in the fall. Expect a wide variety of 
mushrooms along the way. Meet at the Heart Lake parking lot.

:H�KDYH�WKH�EHVW�UHPDLQLQJ�VWDQG�RI�3XJHW�6RXQG�ORZODQG�ROG�JURZWK�IRUHVW�ULJKW�KHUH�RQ�)LGDOJR�
Island in the heart of our community forest. Come along and experience the big old trees. Meet at 
the base of Mount Erie on Ray Auld Drive.

The hush of Whistle near winter solstice couldn’t be farther from the madding crowd of summer. 
Enjoy our deep water jewel of the forest during the season of recharge, and feel the stored sunlight 
energy emanating from the green. Meet at the Whistle Lake parking lot at the end of Whistle Lake 
Road.
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 For those of you new to Anacortes, this sum-

mer must have seemed wonderful.  Every day was 

like picture perfect sunny San Diego.  We even had 

a fair number of warm evenings to sit outside in just 

a tee shirt and shorts.  Normally, June is more like 

January and is often called “Junuary” and summer 

RI¿FLDOO\�VWDUWV�RQ�-XO\���WK��EXW�WKLV�\HDU�ZDUP�DQG�
dry days began in May and stayed that way until 

September.  Record high temperatures and record 

drought conditions were abound.  The City of Ana-

cortes even put into place a voluntary water ban 

on yard watering and requested that folks do their 

EHVW�WR�FRQVHUYH�ZDWHU���$�¿UH�EDQ�RQ�UHFUHDWLRQDO�
FDPS¿UHV�ZDV� LQ�SODFH� LQ� -XQH�� �)LUH�GDQJHU� UDW-
ings climbed every day as the lack of rainfall con-

tinued until the end of August, when a violent storm 

hit Anacortes bringing strong winds and rainfall that 

mimicked a typical mid-winter event.  Huge trees 

tumbled and many trails were blocked for over a 

week.  This was not a normal summer…

 

 With these harsh conditions, how did the 

ACFL hold up?  What suffered during the drought 

and what will be the long term effects, if any?  Well, 

a stroll along most trails will give a casual observer 

D�JOLPSVH�RI�ÀRUD�WKDW� LPPHGLDWHO\�VXIIHUHG���2QH�
FDQ� VHH� VDSOLQJ� HYHUJUHHQ� WUHHV� OLNH� 'RXJODV� ¿U�
and Hemlock with all of their needles brown and 

falling off, a sure sign that the tree will not recover.  

Even some older trees turned completely brown 

and are headed south.  Areas around Mt Erie and 

Sugarloaf have large patches of dried up Kinnikin-

nick, Salal, and sword fern.  I have observed the 

Salal and sword fern dry up and recover in the past, 

EXW�WKLV�LV�WKH�¿UVW�WLPH�,�KDYH�QRWLFHG�.LQQLNLQQLFN�
suffer from lack of rainfall.  It will be interesting to 

see how it does next spring.

 

 But what you don’t see are the things that 

may be more of interest.  The percent of water in-

side trees became extremely low during the sum-

mer.  As lake water levels dropped, wetlands dried, 

and lack of rainfall persisted, the ability for trees to 

take in and hold water diminished.  Water loving 

trees like willows, alders, and cottonwoods really 

suffered, and the big wind storm in August showed 

their brittle conditions.  Most of the trees that came 

down or broke in half during the storm were these 

tree species.  Also, toward the end of July and the 

beginning of August, deciduous trees began drop-

ping their leaves in a response to conserving the 

OLWWOH� ZDWHU� WKH\� KDG�� � 7UDLOV� OLNH� ���� ���� DQG� ����
near Whistle Lake were covered in leaves making it 

ORRN�PRUH�OLNH�D�ODWH�GD\�LQ�2FWREHU�LQVWHDG�RI�-XO\�

� 7UHHV�FDQ�WDNH�D�ORW�RI�DEXVH���6HHLQJ�ZLOG¿UH�
EXUQ�VFDUV�RQ���������\HDU�ROG�'RXJODV�¿UV�VRXWK�
of Heart Lake is a classic sign that trees can live 

through a lot of environmental changes.  Smaller 

WUHHV�KRZHYHU�KDYH�D�PRUH�GLI¿FXOW�WLPH��DQG�ZKHQ�
drought conditions occur year after year, the stress 

eventually takes their toll on these trees.  Trees did 

suffer this summer, and depending on how much 

rainfall occurs during the years to come will deter-

mine the fate of these trees.  For me, I am hoping 

IRU�ZHWWHU� FRQGLWLRQV� IRU� ������ �1HYHU� WKRXJKW� ,¶G�
say that!

RECORD TEMPS AND DROUGHT…

HOW’S THE ACFL?
By Ranger Dave

Dead Kinnikinnick and Douglas Fir in rocky bald habitat.
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Friends of the Forest 
Board Meetings are 
at 7pm the second 
Wednesday of each 
month.  We meet in 

the Depot Building, lo-
cated at 611 R Avenue, 
Anacortes.  Meetings 

are open to the public.  
Please come and get 

involved.

FRIENDS OF THE FOREST

 FOREST ADVISORY BOARD CITY OF ANACORTES ELECTED OFFICIALS

www.friendsoftheacfl.org

City of Anacortes begins purchase of 40 acres adjacent to ACFL!
The City has entered into a purchase agreement with the own-

HUV�RI�D����DFUH�SDUFHO�RI�ODQG�ÀXVK�ZLWK�WKH�VRXWK�ERUGHU�RI�WKH�
Heart Lake area. This undeveloped acreage is known as the 

Van Buren/McLean property. The acquisition will ensure the 

continuation of exceptional wildlife and habitat value and func-

tion for the ACFL. Revenue from the City contract with Lake-

side Industries (currently mining rock on leased ACFL land) 

has been used to initiate the purchase. The City will continue 

to make payments over the next year and a half as they pursue 

grants from conservation foundations to help offset the cost 

and allow for the possible purchase of more land adjacent to 

the ACFL in the future.

The Friends are accepting donations to go toward this pur-

chase. If you wish to contribute, please make your check clear-

ly designated for the acquisition fund. If you have questions 

SOHDVH�FRQWDFW�XV�DW�WKH�)ULHQGV�RI¿FH�����������������
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Cathy Schoenberg, Friends of the Forest, oil on canvas,  24” x 24”  /  Photo by How It Works
www.friendso!heacfl.org


